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October 7, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, October 7, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Anna Stoops of University of Delaware Cooperative Extension, and Erv Thatcher, Maintenance Foreman.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.  

Special Presentation on Penn Farm
Anna Stoops, Extension Agent, gave a summary of problems at the Penn Farm as identified by the State Department of Agriculture.  The Farm is in violation of the Noxious Weed law regarding serious overgrowth of Canada Thistle and Johnson Grass.  Ms. Stoops presented four general directions for the Trustees to consider for overall handling of the Farm:

· Maintain/mow/spray (holding pattern)
· Lease to farmer (would require stump and field clearing first)

· Natural Resources Conservation Service programs (cover crops)

· Reforestation/meadow planting (process to revert to a “natural” state)
Erv Thatcher described recent major mowing and clearing activities, and their demands on Public Services crews and equipment.  He is working closely with Todd Davis, enforcement officer of the Agriculture Department.  Mr. Thatcher has contacted Southern States in Middletown to discuss spraying the weeds with herbicide; this would be a multi-year process. More clearing is necessary, and it may take three to five years to bring the fields back to a profitable state for farming.  Also, the Farm is providing cover for deer, which are proliferating and causing a hazard on the roads.  Mr. Thatcher also said that the overgrowth of brush presents an increased danger of fire. Mr. Wilson asked what would be the ramifications if nothing was done:  State law includes fines and penalties for noncompliance.  This issue will be spearheaded by the Penn Farm Task Force.
Calendar Additions:

Election Committee: Mr. Wilson reported that the Committee met October 1.
Finance Committee:  Quarterly PNC and Wilmington Trust reviews will be on October 22 starting at 4 p.m.
There was discussion as to whether the November Board meeting should be changed due to the fact that the 4th is Election Day; consensus was to hold meeting as scheduled. 
Minutes:
The minutes of the September 9, 2008 meeting were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report:

Trustee archives will be completely removed from our storage vault in the Library by October 11, in advance of upcoming construction.  Ms. Barbara Alfree has been helping pack up and inventory the vault contents. We had initially sought to store some of the most valuable items in a bank safe deposit box but this turned out not to be feasible. Priceless documents including the 1764 Charter from the Penn family and related deeds and papers from 1791 and 1792 will be temporarily stored at the State Archives in Dover.  This is a far preferable solution in terms of protecting the items; the Archives has state-of-the-art storage conditions and trained personnel.  Russell McCabe (Director) and Randy Goss (State Document Conservator) have been most helpful and cooperative in this regard.  We have provided guidelines to the Library architect so that the renovated Trustee storage area will be secure, fireproof and climate-controlled.  Other books, records and equipment found in the vault will be evaluated for retention.  Examples of some of the items were sent out in Board packet.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Hermitage/ “9th Street Extension”
Nothing new to report at this time. Trustee involvement is on hold until the zoning issue is resolved.  

Municipal Services
Municipal Services will lease an acre of land west of Dobbinsville for new electrical substation. Mr. Taylor has provided draft lease to Committee.  It is hoped this can be finalized by end of 2008 so MSC can start selling bonds.
Riverbend

Mr. Taylor, Mr. Alfree and Ms. Fiske met with Mr. Ferrara, the developer, about the emergency access road leading from the Riverbend development and encroaching on Trustee land.  They reviewed the recent VanDemark & Lynch survey commissioned by the Trust and addressed various concerns including easements, possible forms of compensation, etc.  Mr. Taylor will draft a letter to Mr. Ferrara summarizing these points.
Amazon Lease
Mr. Taylor sent a letter September 10 proposing a method for arriving at a mutually agreeable rent rate.  Mr. McConnell (our tenant who subleases to Amazon) was ill and this has delayed their response; he has recovered and the Committee is hoping for a resolution in the next month or so.
Family Foundations Academy & Rezoning Parcels 20 & 21
Nothing to report and no activity at this time.

Banks Building
Committee recommends an evaluation by structural engineer prior to any further consideration of Trustees taking ownership.  Mr. Wilson expressed concern about committing any funds to this project and the seeming heavy reliance on the Trust for many historic preservation projects. Mr. Peden pointed out that the City as owner would need to initiate or give permission for an engineering study.  Mr. Viola endorsed the need for a structural evaluation, and pointed out that many parties – including the State of Delaware, the Delaware Historical Society, the New Castle Historical Society and private owners – have contributed to historic preservation in the City. 
Mr. Taylor stated that after a close reading of the City code he believes an appraisal may not be required prior to the City offering the building to the Trustees (Trust and Municipal Services have first right of refusal prior to building being offered on open market).  Mr. Wilson asked for a show of hands demonstrating the will of the Board regarding pursuing the preservation of the Banks Building. He noted that there are many issues, including: does this benefit all citizens of the City; what uses would be preferable at that location; is the building considered historical; etc.
Ms. Ross suggested that having control/ownership of the parcel of land would be desirable, regardless of whether the building ultimately remained or not.  Mr. Castagno asked if the issue was more about preservation of the property or control over future uses.  Mr. Viola emphasized that it is the last remaining structure associated with the Colonial harbor’s commercial activity, and also noted that consideration should be given to how the building’s fate fits in with the effort to revitalize the downtown area. 
By show of hands the Board agreed to go forward with discussions toward possibly acquiring the building.  Mr. Alfree suggested that this issue more appropriately belongs in the Outreach Committee, per its charge as stated in the Bylaws; Mr. Peden directed that the Banks Building be assigned to Outreach.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.

No update.

PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

Fifth & Cherry Street Parking Lot – The neighbors’ group is making good progress on the landscaping refurbishment.
Good Will Fire House – Original design for addition had to be revised and should be available by the November meeting.

Battery Park Lampposts – Mr. Thatcher recommended that two posts at the Delaware Avenue end of the Battery Park path to the restrooms need major refurbishing.
Mr. Viola noted that the money invested in maintaining and repairing the New Library’s HVAC system obviated the need to install a temporary system last year.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – No report.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Wilson reporting.

Mr. Wilson passed out a proposed timeline for a January 17, 2009 election to fill one of the current Board vacancies.  After discussion, Mr. Wilson moved to declare the vacancy created by the resignation of C.H. Gebhart, IV, on Feb. 29, 2008.  Motion carried.  Mr. Wilson then moved that the Board approve the election calendar as recommended by the Election Committee; motion carried.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
The October 1st Groundbreaking was very well attended.  Interim location is scheduled to open October 27 at 304 Delaware St.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
No report.

BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 
No update.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

No report other than developments mentioned by Property Maintenance.

OTHER COMMITTEES - None.
COMMUNICATIONS
Mr. Alfree read a letter from Councilman Gaworski proposing that Trustees pay for resetting granite curbs in connection with repaving of 3rd Street from South St. to the boat ramp.  Cost estimates are not yet available. He then discussed various 1980’s-vintage video equipment that was found in the Trustee vault and asked for the Board’s recommendations about how to dispose of it.  Ms. Ross said that Wilmington University may be interested in it for educational purposes. 
Mr. Wilson said that Mr. Freebery of City Public Services is getting an estimate for repairing Battery Park tennis courts and this will be provided to the Property Maintenance Committee.

Ms. Ross raised the subject of a proposed commercial development west of the intersection of Routes 273 and 13 (outside of City limits).  She has heard that it will be called the “New Castle Town Center” and wondered if that would cause confusion and draw attention away from the historic district.  Mr. Castagno is involved in the project, and said that the development and the marketing is still in very preliminary stages.  Mr. Taylor said that the term ‘New Castle’ was not legally protected.

The Trustees received the annual payment of one ear of corn each.

There being no further business, the regular meeting was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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